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PROCEEDINGS

MAYOR NEWTON: Okay, great. Moving on
to Agenda Item 10, Public Hearing on Rockville's
Pike Neighborhood Plan. Welcome, Ms. Kebba.

MS. KEBBA: Thank you. I have just a
brief presentation if you'd like to pull it up.

So, tonight you have your first public
hearing on the Rockville's Pike Neighborhood Plan.
The Planning Commisgion appfoved its plan on March
9th and transmitted it to the Mayor and Council on
March 14th. The Mayor and Council now have a.
limited period of time in which to act -- up to
150 days. Action can be adopting the Planning
Commission's plan as is; amending the plan and
adopting the amended plan; sending the plan back
to the Planning Commission for more work; or
rejecting the plan.

According to state law, the Mayor and
Council must hold a public hearing before adopting
or amending the plan. So, tonight is the first
public hearing, and the Mayor and Council have

scheduled a second one on May lé6th. The public
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19

record will remain open through May 23rd.

So, this is the March 2016 version of
the Planning Commission's final plan. It includes

an Executive Summary; Introduction; Key Findings;

Corridor Planning Principles, which I'll be

talking about -- and Chapter 4 is the core of the
plan -- and then an implementation chapter and two
appendices.

The plan area is about two miles long.
It contains 382 acres. It extends from the north
-- Richard Montgomery Drive -- down to the city's
southern border, which ig just south of Rollins
Avenue and Twinbrook Parkway.

Chapter 3 of the plan includes the
Corridor Planning Principles that describe how the
physical environment should be treated in the plan
area. These principles comprise the vision and
serve as a base fof the land-use and
transportation policies in the plan.

So, 15 principles are organized under
three major headings -- livable, desirable

environment enhanced by thoughtful urban design.
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These seven principles promote place-making;
inviting conditions for walking and biking; a mix
of residential and nonregidential usesg; having
parks in addition to publicly accessible open
space; environmental sensitivity; creating a
distinctive character for the Pike corridor; and
balancing development with adequate infrastructure
and services.

The second group of principles have to
do with multimodal transportation, and these
principles focus on making the Pike and other
roads serve pedegtrians, bicyclists, and auto
users better, more safely, and more efficiently.
For economic viability, thisg group of principles
has to do with retaining existing and attracting
new, local, and mnational businesses, enhancing the
economic attractiveness of the Pike in a
physically responsible way.

So, as I said, Chapter 4 gets into the
core of the plans, transportation, and land-use
policiesg; and there are four principle

transportation policieg: To redesign and
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reconstruct Rockville Pike as a multiway
boulevard, meaning that it serves multiple modes
of traffic and separates local and regional
automobile traffic; expanding the street network,
thereby providing more choices for movement,
smaller blocks, and to take some pressure off of
the Pike; adhering to the city's complete streets
policy so that all streets are designed to be safe
for all users, including pedestrians, bicyclists,
motoriste, and transit ugers; and optimizing
access to and use of both existing and future
transit, which would be Metrorail, local buses,
and future transit.

So, in Chapter 4, thie is the design of
the boulevard -- Rockville Pike Boulevard. It's a
solution to the problem of the Pike trying to
serve two functions: As a regional thoroughfare
and as a local road. The design proposed in the
plan hag the same three northbound and southbound
main travel lanes. It's separated by Bus Rapid
Transit in the center and then flanked on each

side by local access roads. So, the distance
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between the building face to building face from
east side to west gide is 252 feet here compared
to 270 feet in the existing 1989 plan.

As I mentioned, Montgomery County is
developing a countywide Bus Rapid Transit, BRT,
network that would include a route along Rockville
Pike. This cross-section incorporates the
proposed BRT in the center where I'm showing it
here. 8o, the BRT infrastructure includes the
guideways in the stations, and it does increase
the curb-to- curb distance of the Pike by a net 36
feet.

This slide showg the design of the
access roads that flank the Pike's main
through-Jlanes, and the components of the access
roads are -- moving from left to right -- the
green median that also serves as a storm water
management area; one lane of local traffic that
moves in the same direction as the adjacent
through-lanes; one lane of on- street parking; and
a two-way bike path that's about 10 feet wide

that's separated from the parking with a buffer
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and then a 20-foot-wide sidewalk, which includes a
10-foot clear walking area and a 10-foot amenity

aread.

The only area where the full boulevard
design is not required is this red area. That is
the eastern side of the Pike and then north and
middle Pike just because the lots are so narrow
that the full design can't really work there with
the Bus Rapid Transit and the access roads.

Another important transportation policy
is an expanded sgstreet network, so all of the blue
dashed lines are proposed new streets or, in the
case of Chapman Avenue, East Jefferson Street, and
Fleet Street extensions of existing streets; and
most of these streets would be built in
conjunction with development.

The plan's land-use policies tie in with
the corridor planning priﬁciples as we speak to
what the built- in environment would loock and feel
like. An important goal of the plan is to make
the whole area a more pleasant place to be.

There's a significant emphasgis on making the
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corridor more pedestrian friendly, a nicer place
to walk, by bringing buildings up to the
sidewalks, regulating building height by location,
and creating smaller blocks and wider sidewalks;
also enhancing the pedegtrian environment by
creating larger public areasgs in strategic
locations such as prominent corners, a mix of uses
-- residential and nonresidential uses -- to
encourage activity in the daytime and evening and
reduce dependency on automobiles.

The plan seeks to ensure that there are
adequate public facilities for all new
development.

No. 9, the plan does not dictate
particular architectural styles, but it does
provide broad guidelines to encourage massing and
building forms that are visually interesting and
include human-scale details.

There is a real emphasis on providing
parks and open space. The plan calls for at least
10 acres of park land. Currently there are none,

even though there are thousands of people living
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there now. The plan also calls for increasing the
amount of public-use space that would be required
for development. Promoting development which, as
a minimum, does not degrade existing environmental
conditions. This is a policy that was added since
the June 2014 draft.

And then parking -- ultimately, the plan
recommends following the same parking standards as
those in the current zoning, but there is
acknowledgement that a reduction of parking may be
allowed once the infrastructure, such as better
sidewalks and bicycles facilities and the BRT, is
built.

The land-use plan is also contained in
Chapter 4. Each color corresponds tcoc a zone that
has particular specifications for building height,
building placement, and permitted uses. So, the
orange area down by the Twinbrock Metro Station --
that is the core;lthat 1s where the tallest
buildings are allowed: Up to 10 stories for
nonresidential buildings and up to 7 stories for

primarily residential buildings. And then
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building heights would go down as you get closer
to existing residential neighborhoods, the lowest
heights being the yellow area.

And that's all I have. This is just

ways to provide testimony. Stay involved, read

the plan, project Websgites provided here. Again,
the next public hearing ig May 16th, and the
public record closes May 23rd.

Thank vyou.

MAYOR NEWTON: Great. Thank you very
much. Any comments or gquestions? I had one,
because I didn't see it on your first slide. If
you could go back to your very first slide.
Sorry, next slide. The one with the -- yeah.

So, on there, it doesn't mention that
June 6th is scheduled for DNI and June 20th for
adoption, and the first I heard of it was when I
went through thé Future Agendas.

MS. KEBBA: Okay.

MAYOR NEWTON: So, if you're really
thinking those dates, we need to get those out to

the public right now.
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MS. KEBBA: Okay. Right now we were
advertising --

MAYOR NEWTON: I'm just curious how
we're thinking of those dates, because we haven't
talked about that.

MS. KEBBA: I think we put out a
schedule with your last packet. There waeg a
tentative schedule based on how you wanted to
proceed. The main dates we wanted to get out to
the public were the public hearing dates, of
course, and when the public record would close,
but we can get all of those dates if that's what
you think you'd like to follow. That's the
schedule we put out last month when we first came
-- on March 14th when we came to you.

MAYOR NEWTON: Right, but these weren't
really on -- you know, that was sort of a.mockup.
I guess I'm going to request when we get to Future
Agendas that we take these off until we have a
discussion, a work sesgsgion from this body, and we
see kind of where we're going. I mean, if we have

a lot of comments and changes and whatnot to you
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all, I can't imagine it's going to be able to be
done by then, and I think the community has -- you
know, we have an obligation to the community to
let them know if we're really fast- tracking this,
then they need to be able to know that.

MS. KEBBA: Okay, so -- yes. I mean,
you have through, you know, early August,
according to the 150 days. So, it's really up to
you how many work sessions you want to fit in.
You mentioned the two public hearings of tonight
and May 16th, so we have -- you know, that is out
there.

MAYOR NEWTON: Right. Don't get me
wrong. I'm not trying to slow this down. But
becausge those dates weren't mentioned in your
report -- and that's what people are listening to
-- I think it's very important, if we have dates
in mind, that we start talking about them so that
we aren't in trouble at the end.

MS. KEBBA: Mm-hmm, okay, sure.

MAYOR NEWTON: Okay?

MS. KEBBA: Thank vyou.
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MAYOR NEWTON: So, I'll bring that up
under Future Agendas.

MS. KEBBA: Okay.

MR. LEVY: Can I mention just one item
please? That was an attempt to make a schedule
that would work in the 20 days, but it's entirely
at your discretion whether you stick to the 90
days or whether you would go the extra 60 days,
which is your right to do. So, we showed you a
gchedule that met the 90 days.

MAYOR NEWTON: I totally understand. I
just think that's a decision that this body needs
to discuss and make.

Okay, thank you. All right, anything
else before we start Cindy?

MS. KEBBA: That's all I've got.

MAYOR NEWTON: Great. Thank you. All
right, just for the record, Ms. Ferrel, has this
public hearing been properly advertised?

MS. FERRELL: Yesg, it has.

MAYOR NEWTON: All right, thank you very

much. And we have a list of those who signed up
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in advance, and I'm sure there are others.
Christopher Ruhlen, to be followed by Ethan
Goffman -- thank you -- and Jamie Darvish.

Welcome,

MR. RUHLEN: Good evening. Does this
bend backwards?

MAYOR NEWTON: Yes. You can pull the
whole thing a little bit towards you. That might
help.

MR. RUHLEN: Good evening. Chris Ruhlen
with the law firm of Lerxrch, Barly, and Brewer.

We are testifying this evening on behalf
of our client, Wilco Companies, which 1s a partner
and entity known as 12401 Twinbrook Parkway
Agsociates, LLC. That entity has participated
throughout the Pike plan review process and
controls the entire block bounded by Twinbrook
Parkway, Chapman Avenue, and Bou Avenue near the
far edge of the city's boundaries. This
assemblagé includes the Guitar Center and the
Flagship Car Wash, and I think you'll be familiar

with it based on the last time that we came and

Anderson Court Reporting -- 703-51%-7180 -- www.andersonreporting.net

H-16




BRpril 11, 2016 - #1¢ Public Hearing Rockville's Pike Neighborhood Plan Page:

17

1 talked about the plan.
2 We're here tonight to express our
3 continuing support for the Mayor and Council's
4 previous recommendation to provide only general
5 guiding language in the Pike plan with respect to
6 building heights in that South Pike area of the
7 plan and to eliminate the first sentence in the
8 fourth full paragraph now. It's now Section 3 on
3 page 4-25, which reads: "Community input to the
10 planning process suggests that no more than 10
11 stories are suitable for Rockville within
12 proximity of the Twinbrook Metro Station.”
13 These Mayor and Council recommendations
14 concerning building heights were included in your
15 April 1, 2015, letter to the Planning Commission
16 and appropriately recognize that taller buildings
17 in close proximity to the Metro Station are
18  required to stimulate the kind of transformational
19 reinvestment that's necessary to implement the
20 Pike's plan's vision for the South Pike area and
21 also to encourage the use of non-auto modes of
22 transit.
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However, by acknowledging that the Pike
plan should be general rather than specific, these
recommendations also ensure that the plan will not
become a straightjacket on smart growth either now
or in the future. Maximum heights are better
addressed through the Rockville Pike District Code
and the zoning ordinance, which can be more
readily adjusted over time as needs change and
policies evolve.

In our 2014 testimony to Mayor and
Council, a copy of which we're resubmitting for
the record for your convenience, we described the
unique opportunity that the Pike plan presents for
our client's properties where taller buildings
would actually be more compatible with the
surrounding area. Not only are these properties
in close walking distance to the Metro Station,
there aren't any single-family residences in the
vicinity of them. They border the CSX and WMATA
right-of-way and are directly adjacent to an
existing 19-story building, the Elex, and Montrose

Crossing building, and the Pike Center in the
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county's White Flint II sector plan area where
greater heights are currently allowed and will
continue to be allowed in order to maximize the
returns on public transit infrastructure.

All of these facts continue to justify
greater building heights for our client's
properties as well as for the Mayor and Council's
previous recommendations for the South Pike area.
However, many positive changes announced are due
to occur in South Pike as well, particularly along
Chapman Avenue with the completion of the Galvan
project.

Our properties are ideally situated to
continue this change to a new neighborhood that is
emerging at Twinbrook, but limiting heights to 10
stories will undercut their potential to do that.
As we previously explained, the ability to develop
a taller building is directly related to the
ability to provide a higher-quality built
environment with more open space, landscaping, and
green area of the ground plain, all of which are

also important city objectives.
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1 . In contrast, restricting heights within
2 three blocks of the Metro Station té 10 stories

3 directly adjacent to an existing 19-story building
4 with no surrounding single- family home serves no
5 public purpose and actually serves as a barrier to
6 providing those types of amenities at the ground

7 plain.

8 We understand that the issue of building
9 heights will also be addressed through the draft
10 code, but we would encourage you to stand by your

11 previous determination with respect to general

12 rather than limiting language for building heights
13 in the Pike plan. You previously concluded that
14 the plan can best support the South Pike in the

15 vicinity of Metro by allowing the potential for

16 taller buildings, and we agree with vyou.

17 Thank you for the opportunity to speak
18 tonight, and we look forward to your final

19 decisions.

20 Thank you.
21 MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.
22 ME. RUHLEN: Thank you.
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MAYOR NEWTON: Ethan Goffman, to be
followed by Jamie Darvish and Bob Harris.

Okay, Jamie Darvigh. Welcome.

MR. DARVISH: Thank you. Good evening.
I'm Jamie Darvish. I'm the Executive Vice
President and Chief Operating Officer of DARCARS
Automotive Group.

I'm testifying today regarding the
proposged Fleet Street extension and the associated
east-west connector roads to Rockville Pike. In
addition to providing you with copies of my
testimony this evening, our counsel, Larry Gordon
with Shulman Rogers, has already previously
provided a more extensive written testimony in a
letter dated March 30th.

My company, DARCARS, owns and operates
the existing DARCARS Chrysler Jeep Dodge'Ram
dealership at 755 Rockville Rockville Pike. Our
property is located between the Ritchie Shopping
Center and Mount Vernon Place in the North Pike
area. The tax (inaudible) is attached to my

testimony, identifying our property. I don't know
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if you have a copy of it on the screen or not.

We're generally opposed to the Fleet
Street extension and are absolutely opposed to any
east-west connector street through our property.
We had understood that these proposals had been
removed from the Pike plan but they have been
added back in the Planning Commigsion's
recommended plan at pages 416 and 417.

Should you decide to keep the Fleet
Street extension and east-west connector roads in
the Pike plan, we respectfully offer the following
recommendations: As an adjoining property owner,
DARCARS should be consulted prior to any final
road design determination. Second, regardless of
the final road design, all improvements should be
made within the existing 80-foot-wide right-of-way
so that no additional land acguisgition or
dedication is necessary.

Due to the nominal width of our property
and because it abuts Mount Vernon Place, an
extension of an east-west connector road through

our property would preclude redevelopment of our
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site and also create unsafe traffic and pedesgtrian
movements. Therefore, the Pike plan should make
clear that no east-west connector road is to be
built through the DARCARS property.

Finally, please note that the specific
text changes intended to accomplish our three
recommendations are contained in Mr. Gordon's
letter from March 30th.

Thank you very much for the time, and I
can answer any questions if you have any.

MAYOR NEWTON: Right, thank you very
much.

MR. GOFFMAN: Thanks so much.

MAYOR NEWTON: Yes. Ethan Goffman? Did

Ethan Goffman come in? Okay, Bob Harrig. Sorry,

Bob.

MR. HARRIS: That's okay.

MAYOR NEWTON: Welcome.

MR. HARRIS: Thank you. Good evening.
For the record, I'm Bob Harris. I'm just speaking

as an individual tonight with some very general

comments on the plan. I do intend to follow up
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with more specific comments later.

My general comments are that this plan
i8 a great opportunity for the city to really
shape the Pike and in some respects the city for a
period of 30 years and in some cases beyond that.
And T note that within that period of time, COG,
which has just released new growth forecasts for
the region including Rockville, is forecasting
that within that 30-year period of time there are
going to be some 24,000 more people attracted to
Rockville. That's a 36 percent incréase, and T
confess that, you know, I'm part of the growth in
the region as well. My wife and I have been here

for 60 years, but we raiged two children. They

‘have brought people in to marry them. They now

have five -- we have five grandchildren. So, the
population is growing, and we need to recognize
that and accommodate that. Within that period of
time COG is projecting 13,000 new jobs in the city
as well. That's a 50 percent increase by their
numbers. I'm not sure whether I got that number

correct, because it sounds like it's larger than
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that. Bit in any respect, major growth coming.

Now, I think it's our collective
obligation as a community to provide for that. We
don't always like the change that comes with
growth. We don't 1like the traffic. We don't like
some of the negative aspects that do come. But
those issues are addressed over time, and there
are many positive effects of growth as well. TI've
been around long enocugh to remember the Rockville
Mall. I worked on it in college as a construction
worker, and I say good riddance. (Laughter) The
Rockville Town Center is much better now, but
that's a product of growth.

Both the King Farm and the Falls Grove
communities, questioned at the time, but both are
wonderful assets for the city now, both those
places to live, places to work, places to play.
And that's part of what I think our collective
responsibility is: To accommodate those things.
And whether it's on the Pike or, frankly, anywhere
in the city, the growth that's going to come and

the change that's going to come is going to be
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in-fill development. It's not the King Farms and
the Falls Groves anymore. It's going to be
redevelopment of gites that are already developed.
Well, that almost necessarily requires greater
heights and greater densities than are there today
to make it economically feasible to do. But
that's not necessarily bad.

We've seen the entire city of Washington
over ité 200 years has transformed considerably,
but we're all here because we like it. 8o, I just
invite vyou to‘look at this plan flexibly. Make
sure that the plans that it presents, the policies
that it espouses, the regulations that it
generates -- that all of those things are flexible
to enable this growth to occur here and keep the
city a vibrant place: Not overly regtrict height;
not demand more in open space than can really be
provided; recognize that mixed use is a flexible
kind of thing and not every project will have a
multitude of uses in it; and then your
regulations, like the FTPO, can be quite

burdensome in urban sites. And I see that's

Andergon Court Reporting -- 703-519-7180 -- www.andersonreporting.net

H-26




April 11, 2016 - #10 Publie Hearing Rockville's Pike Neighborhood Plan Page:

27

1

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

18

20

21

22

mentioned in the plan. We need to look at that as
well.

So, as I say, these are just general
comments. I will put together more specific
comments, but I'm speaking only on myself, not on
behalf of any property owner or any clients. 8o,
thank you for listening.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.
Todd Brown. Welcome.

MR. BROWN: Good evening. Todd Brown.
I'm an attorney at Linowes and Blocher.

I'm here representing White Flint
Express Realty Group. I think you'have a copy of
my letter, and if you take a look at the
attachment there vou'll see where the property is
at the corner of Chapman and Twinbrook. It's a
little bit over an acre in size, and it's where
the Urban BBQ i1s and Jordan Kitt's Music.

We agree with a lot of what the draft
plan says in terms of creating a wvibrant urban
center, particularly around the Twinbrook Metro

Station. A couple of points in particular that
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the draft plan mentions is that areas closest to
Twinbrook Metro are most appropriate for intensive
mixed-use development, that the South Pike has the
greatest potential to receive the bulk of the
population growth over the next few decades, that
the South Pike has the greatest chance to
transform successfully from a suburban pattern to
an urban pattern, and the core, which Cindy had
mentioned, is where the tallest buildings should
be. We agree with all of those things.

With respect to this property in
particular, what we think is important is that as
you approach Rockville from the east on Twinbrook,
this property is right in yourlline of gight as
you come over the bridge; and as you go south on
Chapman, it forms a terrific anchor to the
southern end of what will be a Twinbrook Metro
area. So, we think it's an excellent location for
additional height. The recommendation of 7 to 10
stories we think, as one of the earlier speakers
did, is not enough when you're within a half mile

walking distance from Metro. We would think it
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should be 12 to 14 -- is what we would recommend.
Again, this site, in particular, is far removed
from single-family housing. It will be well
gcreened by either existing commercial mixed-use
development or future mixed-use development from
single-family housing.

Again, less than a half mile walking
distance from the Metro, and this intersection at
Twinbrook and Chapman will be a major intersection
in this plan in the future. 1It's an excellent
location for a future building, and we would
appreciate the opportunity to have something there
a little bit higher than 7 to 10.

I think one other thing is that there
will have to be structured parking. And in order
to accommodate that additional cost, you're going
to have to have the additional height (inaudible).

Thank you.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.
Elizabeth Braverman, to be followed by Todd
Pearson and David Greene. Elizabeth Braverman?

Okay, Todd Pearson? And while he's doing that,
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did Ethan CGoffman come in? He's not coming?
Okay, great, thank you.

RESPONSE: He's not here.

MAYOR NEWTON: He's not coming?

RESPONSE: He's not here yet. If we see
him, we'll let you know.

MAYOR NEWTON: Okay. Great, thank you.
Welcome.

MR. PEARSON: Thank you. Madam Mayor
and members of the Council, thank you for the
opportunity to speak tonight. My name is Todd
Pearson. I'm Vice President of Acquisitions and
Development for the B.F. Saul Company and

Affiliates.

We are a generational owner and manager
of real estate assets, and our portfolio consists
of 8 million sguare feet of retail, 3.8 million
square feet of office, 3,600 hotel rooms, and
almeost 1,000 residential units. Our real estate
holdings include the Kennedy-Warren apartment
building on Connecticut Avenue; the Hay-Adams

Hotel overlooking the White House; as well as many
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other premier buildings in the region.

Our strategy is to hold and manage our
assets for the long term. Our long-term approach
to real estate ownership encourages a focus on
quality and place-making over short-term value
creation. We're not a build-and-flip developer.

Over the past five years, we've
assembled just over -- go the next slide -- 17

acres of land next to the Twinbrook Metro Station.

Our holdings between two entities stretch from the

corner of Halpine and Chapman Avenue to the south
all the way up to the north where the Party City
store is just north of Congressional Lane extended
and from Rockville Pike to the Metro tracks. It's
a rare opportunity for one owner to control this
much land near a Metro Station, and we're.very
excited to continue to work with you and the
community.

The next slide. I would like to
compliment the city of Rockville planning staff,
the Planning Commissgion, the community, and the

Mayor and Council for all the hard work and
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commitment that has gone into the draft plan. The
plan contains many strong elements, including the
plan's vision: the creation of a vibrant and
comfortable mixed-use environment more dense than
the mostly suburban levels but less than full
urban, supported by strong public amenities and
facilities and complemented by a transportation
network that will better support pedestrians,
drivers, transit riders, and bicyclists.

This vigion is one we fully support and
look forward to helping the city make a reality.
However, we believe the framework components
within the plan need further consideration in
order to successfully realize this vision. In
particular, there are three framework changes
we're asking for. One is to maintain MXTD
building heights; reduce the proposed right-of-way
for Rockville Pike; and remove references to
jobs-to-houging ratios. I'll go into this in a
little more detail.

Maintaining MXTD building heights: The

plan recognizes the South Pike has the greatest
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potential within the plan area. At the same time,
the plan suggests reducing the heights in this
area by 50 percent. The Pike plan reduces
building heights from 150 feet approximately, 14
stories under the MXTD zoning, to 7 stories for
residential and 10 storieg for commercial. The
plan provides for mid-rise development from tip to
stern of the planning area. We believe reducing
building heights near Metro compromises the vision
of the plan and conflicts with the corridor
planning principles.

When building heights are reduced, there
are often unintended consequences. Due to
economic reasons, the 7- story height 1limit would
result in 6-story wood-frame buildings, like you
see in the illustration. Wood-frame construction
is a lower-quality construction. In order to
reach densities that wpuld encourage
redevelopment, it would force the building
footprint to be maximized, compromised in our
ability to provide public open space, and it

limits the flexibility of architectural design and

Anderson Court Reporting -- 703-519-7180 -- www.andersonreporting.net

H-33




April 11, 2016 - #10 Public Hearing Rockville's Pike Neighborhood Plan Page:

34

1

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

i

18

19

20

21

22

would result in buildings that have very little if
any height wvariation.

This building -- if you could back real
quick -- this building is 480 units sitting on a
3.4-acre gite ag an illustration. In contrast,
the same density building on the next slide, if
you allow additional heights, allows us to provide
a higher-quality building and concrete
construction, best-in-class architecture, a
building with significant wvariation in heights.
So, this is from 7 to 14 stories and significantly
more public open space. You can see in this
picture it frees up one acre of a 3.4-acre site of
public open space.

Maintaining the MXTD heights will allow
us to deliver the type of marquee project to
Twinbrook that was created in partnership with the
community. This is the project that many of you
have seen us present before.

Moving on to the proposed Rockville Pike
right-of- way. The plan proposes a cross-section

for the Pike that is 252 feet wide. It consists
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of a 120-foot state highway right-of-way and a 66
city-owned right-of-way on each side for access
ramps, bicycle lanes, and sidewalks.

The 66-foot city-owned right-of-ways
represent a huge unfunded liability for the city
to acquire right-of- way; design and construct
roads, bike lanes, sidewalks, undergrounding
utilitiesg; and maintain right-of-ways going
forward. In addition, the proposed road
crogs-sections, inconsistent with the regional
perspective, as.the only area with access roads
and proposed crosg-section will create bottlenecks
on both the north and south ends as traffic in the
access lanes are forced to merge back into the
Pike.

We applaud the city, as it recently
decided to embrace the Vision Zero initiative.
Vision Zero is a multi- national road traffic
safety project that aims to achieve zero
pedestrian fatalities or serious injuries through
infrastructure design and eliminating conflict

points. However, the proposed 252-foot
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cross-section is at complete odds with the city's
commitment to Vision Zero, as its design
introduces seven auto-pedestrian conflict points
and divides the city in half. It is estimated to
take more than one minute for a healthy,
able-bodied adult to cross a 252- foot Rockville
Pike, and that is without stopping for traffic.

Finally, the proposed access lanes
provide very little utility as they duplicate the
plan's proposed parallel road network. On the
east side, Chapman Avenue runs almost the entire
length of the proposed access roads, as the access
roads are not anticipated to extend beyond the
South Pike. And on the west side, the extension
of Jefferson Avenue eliminates the need for an
access road.

We are proposing a smaller 216-foot
cross-section for Rockville Pike. This
crogs-section eliminates the need for city tax
dollars to fund acquisition of right-of-way,
undergrounding utilities, or congtruction of roads

and bike lanes.
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As the BRT may not come for 10 years, we
were very careful to ensure a cross-section
provides an optimal, interim condition, providing
a street edge of an urban environment with
15-foot-wide sidewalks to accommodate outdoor
seating and dining while maintaining easily
accessgible street parking and parking lanes. At
the same time, it maintains a reservation of space
necessary to accommodate the future arrival of
BRT.

In the future, as state highway
implements the BRT, we have provided the land
necessary to replicate the 162-foot right-away
proposed for White Flint, with three traffic lanes
in each direction, BRT, bike lanes, and an
undergrounding of utilities. At this time, we
would alsgo extend the width of the adjacent
sidewalks to 27 feet to provide a comfortable and
inviting pedestrian round with landscaping,
hardscaping, outdoor dining, and geating areas as
well as a safe pedestrian walkway. Again, this

eliminates the need for city tax dollars, freeing
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up those dollars to do things of greater impact
for citizens. And, most importantly, the reduced
right-of-way in conjunction with keeping the MXTD
heights allows us to provide over 30 percent more
open space than is required in the current plan.
So, it's a significant upgrade in open space.

And, finally, my last point -- as I see,
I'm well over my time -- is removing the
jobs-to-housing ratio. We agree that there needs
to be a mix in the plan. However, we don't
support the use of é jobs-to-housing ratio as an
absoclute benchmark. A jobs-to-housing ratio is
relatively new as a planning benchmark, and the
American Planning Association recommends at least
a six-mile radius for study. In fact, the most
well-known study is of the Metro Atlanta area, and
it encompasses 8,379 square miles. It's a macro
indicator, not a micro indicator.

One of the big reasons it's not a micro
indicator 1s because results vary wildly in small
areas. For example, in the South Pike planning

area, the jobs-to-housing ratio is 5.03; and a
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half mile at Twinbrook Metro Station it's 3.51 and
within.7 of a mile of the Twinbrook Metro Station
it jumps to0 4.95. We don't think this is the
best metric for a small area plan.

Thank you for the time. I appreciate
the extra time, and we look forward to continue to
work with the city and community to briné an
exceptional project to Twinbrook.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.
David Greene, to be followed by Benjamin Berbert
and Mark Fisher. Welcome.

MR. GREENE: Thank you. Hello. My name
is David Greene. I've lived in 1405 Bradley
Avenue in Twinbrook for 22 years, and I'm here
tonight to make sure everyone remembersg this one
important fact. Getting around in Rockville is
difficult, because train tracks run right through
the center of town. Now, it's easy to forget
about them, but after 22 years I am painfully
aware how difficult it is to get around in
Rockville because of those train tracks. If it

were only CSX tracks by themselves, it wouldn't be
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so bad, because those trainsg allow street-level
crossings, like the one at Randolph Road in White
Flint. But Metro trains don't allow street-level
crossings. So, that means from Park Road to Gude
Drive and from Edmonston down to Twinbrook Parkway
the Metro trains completely block all east-west
travel. That's a mile and a half in the north and
another mile and a half in the south where you
cannot walk, bike, or drive east and west.‘ And
maybe we've all kind of gotten used to that. But
imagine if the Metro trains were underground and
the CSX trains were a mile away, like they are in
White Flint and Bethesda. Imagine the freedom to
travel east and west anywhere along the Rockville
Pike. That's what it's like in other cities. But
in Rockville, getting around is difficult, because
the Metro trains run above ground right through
the center of town. No other city in this area
has this problem. Only Rockville,

This is the problem we face in
Rockville, and this is the problem that the

Rockville Pike Plan solves by creating the
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expanded network of streets and other
transportation options Rockville needs to thrive
in the face of this unique transportation problem.

Now, one of the features of the plan is
a 252- foot-wide Rockville Pike, and we don't have
to tear down any buildings to make room for it,
because Mayors and Councils and citizens of the
past had the wisdom and foresight to create a
master plan that, for decades, has reserved a 270-
foot-wide stretch of land specifically to deal
with this problem.

Now, Rockville Pike Plan shrinks the
master plan by 18 feet, but some developers want
to shrink it efen further, because they want more
land to put up bigger apartment buildings.

Of course the developers want more land.
Of course they promise us parks and water
fountains if we give them more land. Of course,
the developers use slick, deceptive marketing
campaignsg to cause confusion about building
heights and access lanes and exampleg from other

cities. But those other cities don't have
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above-ground Metro trains running right through

the center of their towns.

And of course the Rockville Pike Plan
does not have a multimillion dollar marketing
department. It only has citizens, like me, to
stand here and make sure everyone remembers this
one important fact: Getting around in Rockville
ig difficult, because train tracks.run right
through the center of town, and we must do
everything we can to improve transportation in
Rockville to ensure Rockville continues to thrive.

So, please, don't shrink the Pike any
further. Don't give any more of our precious land
to developers. This land is a gift entrusted to
us to improve transportation in Rockville. Please
approve the Rockville Pike Plan with no more
changes.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.
Benjamin Berbert? Welcome.

MR. BERBERT: Good evening, Mayor and
Council. My name is Benjamin Berbert. I live in

Twinbrock at 5903 S8t. Lo Avenue.
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I've already submitted some detailed
written comments to each of you a couple of days
ago in an email giving my general support for the
Pike plan. I think it's actually a pretty good
plan. I think as you've heard a lot tonight, it
talks about a lot of good things: Trying to
create vibrancy and energy in the city; trying to,
you know, help the pedestrian around, help with
bicyclists, and try to help with our automobile
travel, too.

With that said, I just still have two
major concerns with the plan, the first being the
reduction allowed building heights from the
current 150 feet that are allowed in the zone down
to 7 stories for residential and only 10 stories
for commercial; and the second being the 252-foot
building face to building face right-of-way that
is being proposed as this multiway boulevard for
Rockville Pike.

In general, the Pike plan makes the
framework and rationale for transforming the

existing regional dominated landscape along the
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Pike guarter intc a more vibrant and economically
competitive area. One of the recommendations
would seem to contradict this, however, by
limiting the building heights and effectively
ensuring that almost all new construction, as
mentioned by previous presenters, actually
occurred more in the 5- to 6-story range, not even
getting to 7 stories because of current building
practices. The only real justification the plan
could give for requiring these reduced building
heights is becauge it's what the community
apparently reguested during some of the earlier
work sesgions.

You know, creating these restrictive
building heights places an economic -- vitality
places, such as our neighborhood centers, will not
create great active retail areas. In fact, it
will probably just encourage more what I consider
monolithic low-rise structures, such as the
current development where the Twinbrook Safeway
now igs on Rockville Pike. It's one large

building. 1It's low, it's long, there's very
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little public-use or open space to it. There's no
variation in building height to it. In fact, it's
the exact same height as the office building next
door, which is the exact same height as the hotel
next door, which is the exact same height as the
office building hotel across the street.

When vou put these artificially low
building heights in place, 1t only encourages
developers to try to cram as much stuff under that
cap as they can and not focus on the public
amenities.

The other concern, as I mentioned, is
the width of the Rockville Pike Plan. The plan
goes into a lot of detail to talk about extensions
to Chapman Avenue, extensions to East Jefferson
Street and these other accegs roads; and I think
we should let them do their job, that being place
where the actual neighborhood traffic can go. The
addition of these auxiliary lanes on the side of
the Pike only seems to widen the Pike and not
actually increase the mobility any. I also think

some of these paralleling roads might be the
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better location for putting these éycle tracks and
other wide pedestrian facilities, because it's
going to have lesg traffic. It's going to be a
calmer environment, and it's probably going to
createla better actual main street environment
with better retail activity along it.

As an able-bodied person, the idea of
crossing a roadway that's as wide as I27O sounds a
bit horrific, and it seems like it would be a
great barrier to the actual economic connectivity
between the two sides of the Pike. Anybody who
has any sort of mobility limitations, this is
going to be an insurmountable task to cross. The
plan even recognizes that it may take, you know,
multiple life cycles to even cross, which is why
they're providing pedestrian refuges in the middle
of the road. That really doesn't seem like it's
actually helping walkability. I think the Pike
itgelf should focus on the regional throughput
that we all recognize is needed and that these
local paralleling streets in the plan should focus

on actually moving the local citizens around.
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I want to thank the Mayor and Council
for listening to my concerns regarding this Pike
plan, and I hope that I'm able to express these
concerns in a way that also shares the thoughts of
some of my neighbors that are in the room today
and that are heard from over time.

Thank vyou.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.

Mark Fisher, to be followed by Jeff Lynch and Yovi
Sever. I'm not sure if I got that last one right.
Welcome.

MR. FISHER: Thank you. Thank you,
Mayor and Council, for giving us the opportunity
to speak about the Rockville Pike Corridor
Neighborhood Plan. My name is Mark Fisher, and I
live in Twinbrook.

Overall, I'm in support of the plan, but
I share some similar concerns about the Twinbrook
Metro area and the plan for the new Rockville
Pike.

First, the Twinbrook Metro Station.

When I moved to this neighborhood about a year ago
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I saw the potential the neighborhood had. With
the Metro stop servicing our community, I foresaw
great things happening to Twinbrook: Vibrant
shops and restaurants; engaging art; inspiring
architecture; and open spaces that would bring our
cémmunity together.

Unfortunately, by capping the building
heights as we've sgeen today and as the plan does,
you're not going to end up with that vision.
Instead, you're going to get one 5- or 6-story
building, one after another after another.

Imagine a new Safeway development that
just opened a couple of months, which has no open
gspace and little street activation block after
block after block. That's what you're going to
get if you cap these heights. Don't take my word
for it; just look at the business section of
downtown D.C., where I work, and its height limit.

Other than some of the major parks,
there is very little open space around me,
building after building taking every sqguare inch

they have to maximize their property. Each
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building is the same height as far as the eye can
see and has very little architectural interest.

Now, that's something I don't want for
my neighborhood. I do not want that for
Twinbrook. Instead, I want to see varied heightg,
bustling sidewalks full of shoppers and diners and
inspiring architecture. We can do that by
allowing some tall buildings in exchange for more
vibrant trim work. We cannot do that by lowering
the building heights as the plan now proposes.
Therefore, I ask you not to restrict the potential
of the Twinbrook Metro just because there's a
little bit of fear of heights.

Also, I've got a concern about the width
of the new Rockville Pike. In sum, it's way too
big. I don't want to have a road that looks just
as wide as 270 cutting through our c¢ity. Although
I can appreciate what the planners tried to do, I
think it's just way too wide. As a pedestrian, I
don't want to have to wait more than one light
cycle to cross the street. Basically,rwhatever

the side of the Pike I find myself on, I'm going
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to stay there, because there's very little
incentive for me to see what's on the other side.

Again, let me compare this to where I
work in downtown D.C. The Pike proposed reminds
me of how wide K Street it is near the White House
with a few lanes down the middle, a service road,
some parking. I found ways not to cross K Street
every day, because it's not pedestrian friendly.
The proposed Rockville Pike is even bigger than
that. I would ask that you please make that a
little narrower.

Once again, thank you very much for
allowing me to share my opinion with you about
these exciting plans.

Thank vyou.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.

Jeff Lynch? Welcome.

MR. LYNCH: Good evening, Mayor Newton
and members of the City Council.. My name is Jeff
Lynch, and I live at 714 Ivy League Lane. I moved
here from D.C. in 2000 and have lived in Rockville

for almost 16 years now.
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Thank you for the opportunity once again
-- once again that you allow residents to comment
on the Pike Plan.

I testified back in December 2014 on the
previoug draft of the Pike Plan, and I must admit
I'm actually a bit frustrated that I have to be
here again to express my opposition to the same
two proposals, and that's, first of all, the
widening of the Pike to 252 feet and, two,
limiting the building heights near the Twinbrook
Metfo.

Widening the Pike to 252 feet is a bad
idea. I agree we need to plan for Bus Rapid
Transit and create safe space for cyclists. But
more through-lanes equals more cars and more
traffic. I think we can all agree added traffic
is a step backwards in the Pike plan vision. Also
one of the stated goals of the Pike plan is to
create pedestrian- friendly community spaces in
Rockville along the Pike. A 252-foot-wide road

contradicts that goal.

I also believe increasing the building
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height requirement near the Twinbrook Metro will
bring us closer to what we need as a community.
More height will open up the area and create
greater opportunities for more public space for
the city. We do not need more short, flat
buildings along Rockville Pike, as the last two
gentlemen spoke about. I'm here to once again ask
to coﬁsider revising these specific aspects of the
Pike plan.

Thank you for your time this evening. I
trust you will make a wise decision for the future
of our city.

Thank vyou.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.

This next name -- I'm not sure if I have it right,
Yuvi Sever? I apologize.

MR. SEVER: That's okay. My
five-year-old probably wrote that. (Laughter)

MAYOR NEWTON: If you could just give us
your name and address.

MR. SEVER: My name is Yovi Sever, and I

live on Evelyn Drive in a Montrose subdivision in
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1 the city of Rockville.
2 MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you.
3 MR. SEVER: Esteemed Mayor and members

4 of the Council, I'm here actually representing my

5 family of five.

6 We moved into the city just a few years’
7 ago. We were very excited to move in for a number
8 of reasons. We were excited about all the

3 development that was occurring all along Rockville

10 Pike, that the transformation could allow us to

j 11 fulfill our quality-of-1life needs within a short
12 walking distance, bike ride, or very short car

13 ride as well.

14 The city's plan is particularly

15  exciting. This plan coupled with the White Flint
16 Sector Plan will have an unimagiﬁable positive

17 impact on the local and regional economy, bringing
18 more jobs to our area, retaining current

15 residentsg, and bringing greater vitality with new
20 residents.

21 Exactly one year ago I, along with

22 gseveral of my neighbors and friends, attended a
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Council session right here and brought up the
issue of the width of the proposed Rockville Pike
within the city limits. We suggested that the
plan width of the Pike be brought to a human
scale, much like the White Flint Sector Plan. It
appears that our suggestion and request
(inaudible) resocnate with the Council and that the
plan is moving forward ag proposed. It's a little
bit disappointing.

To be candid, I'm not only a resident of
the city, I'm also a real estate professional, and
I'm very much in tune with development
communities' perspective of this plan, and I don't
mind sharing with you that what I hear about the
Rockville Pike Plan proposal is not at all
flattering to our city. I take isgsue with this,
because I have pride of where I live. And just
last year, I was lucky enough to fly down to
Houston to attend a lecture by a gentleman named
Jeff Speck, who is an urban planner leading the
charge in smart growth and sustainable design, and

he was invited to tell the audience of several
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hundred why Houston was a pedestrian disaster.

In short, it boiled down to street
width. He showed slide after slide of poor design
throughout the U.S. As examples of what not to
do. I don't mean to insult, but I have good
reason to believe that Rockville Pike could soon
be amongst Mr. Speck's glides, and that will be
much more than the local developmeﬁt community
saying unflattering things about my hometown.

An attractive boulevard is what we
expect of the plan, but there is nothing
attractive about a plan that centers on a road
rather than the excitement that abuts it. The
experience should not be about endless road
pavement, medians, and the like. Rather, the
focus should be on shop windows, on the
residences, and the life that will flourish along
the road. Widening the Pike beyond the envelope
that is currently projected in the White Flint
Sector Plan achieves the best result while still
providing enough space for BRT and bike lanes,

which are critically needed.
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About building height, which I think the
gentleman who spoke before me said eloquently, you
know, we're developing for our posterity. We're
thinking about the future, and as I imagine
Rockville Pike, I think that there's opportunity
there. The Metro convenient land igs finite, and
what we do with it -- you know, this is a
generational issue. We have a
once-in-a-generation opportunity for a
transformation. This isn't something that just
kind of comes along every 15 years. So, as folks
come along and set these plans forward, we want
them to be the absclute best plan we can get for
the city of Rockville, not something mediocre
because we're afraid of what might come of
density, whatnot. You look Pike and Rose. The
dengity is huge, but the plan is fantastic. I
love going to Pike and Rose. We love walking
there. We love riding over there. 1It's a
fantastic plan. And T hope that one day I'll be
able to cross Rockville Pike to what B.F. Saul

wants to do and say exactly the same thing over
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there about my connection with my city and my
surroundings.

And so I hope that you'll take the
opportunity to revisit the plan, to think about
what this next generation of city dwellers is
going to want. My kids and that generation are
going to want better, and so you have an
opportunity, and I hope that you take it here.

I thank you for your time. I appreciate
it.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you very much.

MR. SEVER: Thank vyou.

MAYOR NEWTON: Brigitta Mullican, to be
followed by Nancy Breen and Ellen Bogage.

Welcome.

MS. MULLICAN: Good evening Mayor and
Council. Here I am again, Brigitta Mullican, and
I reside at 1947 Lewis Avenue, and I will let
everybody here know who's new to Twinbrook that
IT'm one of the old-timers. I've lived there for
50 years, and I will tell you before the Metro was

there I used to walk down Halpine Road to Chapman,
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and I had my work there on Chapman Avenue. Of
course, things have been redeveloped since then.
But I just want to let you know that I've been
here a long time. It takes me exactly 12 minutes
to walk to the new Safeway. I love it. I'm here
to speak on the Rockville Pike Plan, especially on
my support for reducing the width of the Rockville
Pike, especially my support for reducing the
height also. I'm on record of having testified
already with the Planning Commigsion, as some of
the others have, in December of 2014. I still
stand by testimony. It has not changed.

Tt is now my understanding if the
right-of-way on Rockville Pike near the Twinbrook
Metro Station is reduéed to 216 -- actually, that
was 252 -- which now is what B.F. Saul is
requesting (inaudible) access road would be
eliminated. This would place a financial burden,
as was stated by the B.F. Saul representative, to
pay for acquiring the right-of-way, the bike
lanes, undergrounding of utilities, and the Bus

Rapid Transit and the road maintenance on the
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state highway -- not on the city taxpayvers, which
is what I am really concerned about in the future,
that we save money to the taxpayers, and that the
developer would have more of a responsibility and
the state, because it is a state road.

B.F. Saul would pay for the extensive
sidewalks fronting the Pike and would pay for the
extension of Chapman Avenue. The access roads are
not needed with the extension on Chapman Avenue.
This configuration is safer for pedestriang,
provides better connectivity to the city. It
makes better use of our scarcest resources
(inaudible). This project has a lot of open
space, and it's been presented to the community
gseveral times, and you've seen the presentation.
It's a fantastic project.

The narrower right-of-way in conjunction
with higher building heights allows B.F. Saul to
provide over 30 percent more public open space
than is required by the Rockville Pike Plan
currently. There 18 no green space in the 17-acre

parcel that was shown on the slide, and this is
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something the residents of the city need
desperately. You all have it in your plan. You
want more green space, more park space.

I believe the proposed plan for the site
is a very good plan and is appropriate near the
Twinbrook Metro Station. I hope you consider
supporting the reduced Rockville Pike width and
the increased building height, as was stated by
many others, to accommodate a future project that
will give our Twinbrook neighborhoocd a new area to
enjoy and take pride in.

And I'm the old-timer, not the
new-timer, so I might not be here to see this
happen.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you. Nancy Breen
to be followed by Ellen Bogage. Welcome.

MS. BREEN: Good evening, Mayor and City
Council. I'm Nancy Breen. I chair the Rockville
Bicycle Advisory Committee, and I just wanted to
say a few words on behélf of the Pike plan. We
have testified on multiple occasions before,

because this has been before you before.

Anderson Court Reporting -- 703-519-7180 -- www.andersonreporting.net

H-60




April 11, 2016 - #10 Public Hearing Rockville's Pike Neighborhood Plan Page:

61

1

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

But first I would like to invite you all
to the.kickoff ride for May, which is bike month.
It's on the first of May. It's at 10 o'clock here
in City Hall. We're meeting in front of the Rose
Garden, which -- those roses were given to us by
our gister city, Pinneberg. And it will be a
short ride, and we'd like you all to come. So,
that's the first thing. And we'd actually like
everybody to come -- the staff and the citizens of
Rockville -- so we hope everyone will join us on
this short ride to see some of the beautiful
infrastructure that we have here for biking in
Rockville.

So, now let me address where we need
more infrastructure. That would be Rockville Pike
-- for biking. So, as you know from our previous
comments, we basically support the bike plan, and
we are an official committee of Rockville, so what
we're going to address is the biking piece. We're
not going to address the height limits or the
width or any of the other things that are

important that other people have addressed.
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So, whét I want to do is to sort of
divide thigs into long term and short term, that in
the long term we support the plan; we want a
beautiful landscape, multimodal Rockville Pike.
But in the short term, we'd really like to see
gsome bike lanes. And under the current
circumstances, which are lots of driveways, we
haven't blocked off Rockville Pike to have
east-west streets yet. It's quite dangerous, we
think, to have two-way bike lanes on both sides of
the road. So, it would be better to have one-way
bike lanes, because cars are not going to be
locking for two-way bike lanes. They're going to
be surprised. And bikes are fairly fast-moving
vehicles, so we would like to see continuous
one-way protected bike lanes. That means there'd
be a barrier. This barrier could be landscaping,
or this barrier could be jersey barriers, which
aren't very pretty, 8o we would recommend
landscaping or something that would also begin to
beautify the Pike. And we'd like to see those

one-way protected bike lanes on both sides of the
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Pike, without any exception, and currently the
plan calls for two-way bike lanes, but we would
like to see one lanes, because we feel it's safer.

We'd also like to see the number of
driveways -- 355 reduced. There are way more
driveways than we need, and probably they're there
for historic reasons, because people put in the
driveway here, there, and everywhere. It's not
very well planned, and if some of those could be
closed off so that there are adequate driveways
but not excesgsive driveways on Rockville Pike,
that would really help with bike and pedestrian
safety.

As you probably know, a few years ago
one of our police officers was actually hit on a
bicycle in one of thosge driveways. 8o, they're
very dangerous, because people are not really
watching, and so fewer driveways would also
improve the safety.

And then, finally, we'd like to See-the
bike lanes, these protected, continuous bike

lanes, the construction of that started
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immediately. We don't want to wait for the Pike
plan, because we've been working on this for 10
yvears. It's dependent on developers. It could
last -- could be gquite a while before the Pike
plan ig implemented in whatever form it takes.
So, we'd like to see those bike lanes started
immediately. We have the property to do it. The
city has already allocated a certain amount of --
I don't think "allocated" is guite the right word,
but has adequate property for walking and biking
on both sides of the bike, and we'd like to see
that started immediately.

So, thank you very much.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you.

MS. BREEN: And please come to the bike
ride, first of May, 10 o'clock, here at City Hall.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you. Ellen Bogage?
Am T not be saying -- oh, I am saying that right.
Welcome.

MS. BOGAGE: Thank you. Good evening,
Mayor and members of the Council.

My name is Ellen Bogage. I'm with
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Chesapeake Public Strategies.

We are working with B.F. Saul on their
reimagined Twinbrook project, particularly in the
community outreach piece. So, I wanted to mention
to you today -- and I brought copies with me -- as
part of our outreach, we posted a petition online
for residents to express their concern with the
252-foot-wide Rockville Pike expansion. As of one
minute ago, because I just checked, we have 218
people that signed the petition and expressed
their éoncern. That changed since we printed out
the petition for you, which was a little earlier
this evening. We get about five to ten additional
signatures every day. The majority of them are
Rockville residents. The rest are people who
commute to or work in Rockville and travel the
Pike every day. We wanted you to have copies of
the petition so you could see how extensive the
concern is with the 252-foot Rockville Pike, and
we will keep you posted and provide you with more
signatures as time goes on. You'll see the names,

and they'll be in the front; and then at the back

Anderson Court Reporting -- 703-519-7180 -- www.andersonreporting.net

H-65



April 11, 2016 - #10 Public Hearing Rockville's Pike Neighborhood Plan Page:

66

1

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

you'll see comments that people wrote in.

Thank you.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you. That exhausts
the list of those who signed up in advance for
this public hearing. Is there anyone else who
would like to address the Mayor and Council this
evening? Yes?

Welcome.

MS. RINEHART: Hi, my name ig Christine
Rinehart. I live off of Templeton Place just
south of here.

I share some of those same concerns but
also great compliments about the plan.
Specifically tonight I'd like to address the
Jefferson expansion, because I am an owner of a
property off of Templeton Place, and my property
overlooks Woodmont Golf Course, andlI enjoy the
green space on the western side of the Pike, and
then I can walk to businesses from there. And
it's serene. There's lots of wild life that's
there, including deer and birds. I'm concerned

that the expansion will cut into that. There's
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going to be the Jefferson Road and there are also
additional roads that were planned in between.
So, I'd like to express my concern for not only
the property values but also the environmental
impact that would be for the roads behind that
property.

Thank vyou.

MAYOR NEWTON: Yes, thank you very much.
Is there anyone elsge who would like to address
this public hearing this evening? Yes? Welcome.

MS. REED: Yes, hi. My name is Colleen
Reed. T live at 5913 Crawford Drive. Thank you
so much for having this public hearing.

So, I live in Twinbrook, and we've been
here for a long time. A huge reason why purchased
a house in Twinbrook was because of the Metro --
we have one car; we can use the Metro -- and also
as many other speakers have said, just knowing the
potential of being near a Metro and the amenities
that can come in. In my mind, anything is better
than what's there now. It's all very monolithic,

big parking lots. So, it's very exciting to think
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about the possibility of new developments and new
amenities coming.

I just want to affirm and recognize all
the wonderful comments that have been made
tonight, the very eloquent comments, about this is
a chance of a generation to really be bold and be
flexible about the plan so that things that we may
not envision now could be possible -- also to
recognize that Rockville ig a city, and there are
-- 1it's wvery suburban in many areas, but we are --
there is very -- this is an urban pocket here
along the Pike.

Being able to -- I mean, coming into
Rockville Town Center, seeing the Cambria, this
beautiful new building, hotel. 1It's a tall
building. It's probably a similar size, I think,
maybe 12, 14 stories -- gimilar size to what many
people here are advocating, and it's a beautiful
building. It starts out wider, and it steps back
as you get taller. It's a very handsome building,
and it does not feel tall or imposing at all

coming even within a block away.
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So, I have no reservations about having
taller buildings right there by the Metro. It
doeg provide more open space. We don't have -- I
know that gsome of the Planning Commission members
have talked about the idea that when you get to
Rockville you can kind of breathe a sigh of relief
that things aren't so tall. But I think from the
comments that have been made about the monolithic
nature, the tall and squat -- I'm sorry, short and
squat buildings being much less attractive than
gsome taller, more architecturally interesting with
open spaces and, as a member of the Twinbrook
neighborhood, being able to walk down the street
on a night like tonight and go to a beautiful,
bustling street with sidewalk cafes and seeing
members of the community is a much more exciting
idea than sguat and short and the same.

So, thank you very much.

MAYOR NEWTON: Great. Thank you very
much. Is there anyone else who would like to
address this public hearing? Going once. All

right, we will close tonight's public hearing,
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and there's another one coming up in a couple of
weeks, and the Mayor and Council will hold our
first work session -- not our first but a work
segsion on this on April 25th and May 9th.

Any comments? Councilmember Pierzchala.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: Madam Mayor,
as people were speaking, a lot of questions came
to mind, and I would like to get questions out to
the speakers and get their responses to them, and
I'm just kind wondering what the best way to do
that is. I could do it individually by email, but
then that I would be the only one who sees it. Do
we have any mechanism to -- let me put it this
way, 1f you've spoken tonight if you send a -- and
if you haven't already sent an email to Mayor and
Council, why don't you do that so that one of us
could pose questions --

SPEAKER: Unless you'd 1like to do this
tonight when people are here.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: ©Oh, I think
there's too much to digest. Wé could have

extended this an hour and a half had we done that.
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But I think a lot of follow-up by writing would be
good.

SPEAKER: Yeah, and the public record,
again, just closes May 23rd, so as long as all of
that can occur in that time frame.

MAYOR NEWTON: ©Oh, ves, I think that can
be done. Anybody have anything else they'd like
to‘say --

Questions or anything? Okay.

SPEAKER: Are there any topics that you
would like to address at the first work session,
which is April 25th? Anything specifically, or do
you want to leave it open?

MAYOR NEWTON: Councilmember Pierzchala.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: Yes. One of
the big sticking points is thig 252 width, okay --
and we know that the city for a long time has been
planning on these accegs roads. But I'm very
concerned about whether they're possible, any kind
of lifetime of anybody around --

SPEAKER: They're already there.

COUNCILMEMBER PITERZCHALA: No, not
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really, they're not.

SPEAKER: Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: Well, no.

SPEAKER : It's --

MAYOR NEWTON: Excuse me, I'm sorry, I'm
SOorry.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: Anyway, there
are some there but they're not all the way
through. That's the problem, and especially on
the west side they're not there. You know, so I'm
just wondering -- you know, we've heard about the
cost. Is that -- you know, if we didn't do it,
would the gtate be picking up things like
undergrounding, that kind of stuff? So, whatever
information we can get on that 252 feet so that we
can fairly judge it, I would appreciate.

One of the things I'm kind of wondering
about is how long has it taken to get what we
have, because we've been at it for a long time,
and especially on the west side we don't. We have
a lot of little strips that are then interrupted.

And on the east side it's more complete, but it's
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still not complete there. So, I'm just wondering
about even the possibility of doing it.

MR. LEVY: We will bring our best
concepts. I don't think that we can speak to
exactly what the state will do, but we'll bring
the best that we can and the best material that we
can, but I'm not sure it's going to be as
definitive as we would like it to be. But we will
bring the best we can.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: I understand,
looking forward, you can't really predict a lot of
things, but on the other hand you can tell us how
long it has taken to get what we do have in the
past. And, you know, I think it's been four or
five decades you've been at this.

SPEAKER: Yes, 1t has.

MAYOR NEWTON: Just to follow on
Councilmember Pierzchala, I'd also like to, along
the lines of the width of the Pike, ask for your
estimate, your best guess, on how much it will
cost the city to get the right-of-way to those --

you know, my understanding is that we have egress
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and access acrossg some of that but we don't
actually own or have the right to put the access
roads on that property. So, we may need to talk
about how much that is.

Secondly, I'd like to know who's paying
for the undergrounding in White Flint. My
understanding is the state has agreed to do that.
So, it's just my understanding; I could be

completely wrong, but let's get the factg about

10 who's paying for it up and down. If we could also

11 know what the width in Gaithersburg -- if that've

12 made that decision yet so that we can talk about

}3 that as well.

14 Oh, and one more question. I don't know

15 if the body is up for it at all, but I would be

16 very curious to see what a design of 216 would

17 look like from staff's pergpective in where you

18 would put things and how that would work. I don't

19 know if anybody has that. I'm not saying that's

20 where we're going but just to compare apples to

21 apples, I thought that would be interesting to see

22 what would look like. But I don't -- I can't say
Bnderson Court Reporting -- 703-519-7180 -- www.andersonreporting.net

H-74




April 11, 2016 - #10 Public Hearing Rockville's Pilke Neighborhood Plan Page:

75

i

10

11

12

13

14

15

le

17

18

18

20

21

22

that by myself.

SPEAKER: I would like to see that as
well, because I think that would -- like you say,
apples to apples. It would give us an idea of
what it actually locks like on Chart A and on
Chart B. I would alsoc like that.

MR. SIMONEAU: Madam Mayor, may I
suggest the question might be better posed as what
the section would look like without the access
lanes, because the 216 may be 219, 220, or
something (inaudible). That may be the more
pertinent question. I think that's what you're
driving at.

MAYOR NEWTON: It is.

SPEAKER: The access lanes out -- what
the staff recommends it look like.

MAYOR NEWTON: I'll take that, too.
Councilmember Pierzchala and then Councilmember
Palakovich Carr.

COUNCILMEMBER PALAKOVICH CARR: Thank
you Councililmember Pierzchala and Madam Mayor.

Actually, I recall last term staff
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presented maybe, like, 10 or so options that kind
of went the whole width of no access lanes, no
bike lanes, kicking out all the different aspects.
If we could maybe get those cross- sections
brought back, too, for next week, that would be
great.

Councilmember Pierzchala.

COUNCILMEMBER PIERZCHALA: Staying on
the cross- section issue, 1f we don't have access
lanes, then what I'm looking for, does that hinder
development -- hinder redevelopment by not having
them? And so I think that has to be -- we have to
look at it both ways, not just, you know -- so
that, do they actually enable things that wouldn't
be enabled if we did narrow the road?

MAYOR NEWTON: Okay, anybody else?

MR. LEVY: We will prepare a discussion
of the cross-section.

MAYOR NEWTON: Thank you.

SPEAKER: And there may be lots of other
things that come up that night, too.

MAYOR NEWTON: Great. I want to thank
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everyone for coming out tonight, for your comments
and those who've written and sent things in to us
by email. Very much appreciated the conversation
as ongoing, and we are really happy to have the
collaboration of everybody. So, thank you very
much.

(Whereupon, the HEARING was

adjourned. )

* * * * *
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